Dear Mike: 

In accordance with Article 17-2-1 of the town ordinances, I would like to appeal Mr. Malley’s decision to the Town Council.  I will call you on Monday to discuss the logistics of that appeal.  

Kind regards, 

Bob

******************************************** 

Robert H. Stier, Jr. 

Pierce Atwood LLP 

One Monument Square 

Portland, ME 04101-1110 

+1.207.791.1163 Direct 

+1.207.791.1350 Fax 

Stureplan 4C, 4th Floor 

SE-114 35 Stockholm, SWEDEN 

+46.8.509.012.32 Voice 

+46.8.463.10.10 Fax 

mailto:rstier@pierceatwood.com 

http://www.pierceatwood.com/bios/stier.html 

This email was sent from the law firm Pierce Atwood LLP. It may contain information that is privileged and confidential. If you suspect that you were not intended to receive it, please delete it and notify us as soon as possible. Thank you.

To:      Michael K. McGovern, Town Manager

From:  Robert C. Malley, Director of Public Works

Date:   December 3, 2010

Re:      Issuance of Driveway Entrance Permit for 6 Stonegate Road

     On Friday, October 22, 2010, I met with Graham Pillsbury, who represents Early Bird Group, LLC on the westerly end Stonegate Road to review two proposed driveway entrances for two newly created lots. The proposed lots in question both would abut the public right-of-way of Stonegate Road. Mr. Pillsbury supplied me with a sketch that showed the approximate entrance locations.

     Based on our discussion on the 22nd and a field review of the sketch provided by Mr.

Pillsbury, a verbal authorization to approve the two proposed entrances (subject to the

requirements listed in the ordinance) was given, on, about that date. Following the

meeting on the 22nd, Mr. Pillsbury was given verbal affirmation to move the proposed

driveway entrance for Lot #1 (now 6 Stonegate Road), slightly easterly of the location 

agreed upon in the field. This relocation would allow greater distance between the 

proposed driveway and the intersection with Mitchell Road. 

     Following a discussion about the proposed locations, we discussed the potential removal of trees and the trimming of vegetation to accommodate the new entrances. Mr. Pillsbury was instructed which trees to save and which ones he had the permission to remove. Since we were still interviewing applicants for the Tree Warden’s position, I acted in that capacity and authorized the disposition of the trees potentially impacted.

  On October 28, 2010, a Driveway Entrance Permit (#2010-12) was issued to Early Bird Group, LLC for 6 Stonegate Road, which met the following requirements:

Sec. 17-2-3 – Application. The applicant furnished a sketch, which showed the approximate entrance locations and dimensions, as they related to the configuration of the pertinent section of Stonegate Road and Mitchell Road.

Sec. 17-2-4 (a) – Sight Distance. Sight distance measurements based on the sketch 

provided were taken. Based on my calculations, I felt the location selected met the 

minimum requirements referenced in the Subdivision Ordinance in Sec. 16-3-2 (a) 1. 

Thomas Errico, a professional engineer with the firm of T.Y. Lin International,

performed a second sight distance measurement on December 2, 2010 at my request (see

attached e-mail). Currently, the driveway entrance is not well defined, as construction 

vehicles are entering and leaving the site. As a result, the driveway has not been properly 

laid out, or prepared for gravel or pavement. Mr. Errico recommended that the actual

driveway location should be located such that the minimum standard is met.

Sec. 17-2-4 (b) – Grade. The existing grade in the location proposed for the entrance drive was visually inspected on site and appeared to be well within the allowable entry grade referenced for single resident driveways in the Subdivision Ordinance. Although the finish grade for the driveway for Lot #1 is not yet established, it currently meets the criteria referenced (6% max for 10 feet) in Sec. 16-3-2 (a) 10. Todd Gammon of AMEC Engineers took elevations on  the existing entry grade on December 2, 2010 (see attached e-mail from Mr. Gammon).

Sec. 17-2-4 (c) – Number. Not applicable to this permit at this time.

Sec. 17-2-4 (d) – Sidewalk and Curb. The reference to sidewalks is not applicable. In the past, the Town has given the option to the property owner of keeping (or removing) curbing (if in place) at the end of the driveway. The curbing can create a noticeable “bump” for vehicles and can also be an obstruction for a snowplow. If they choose to remove the curbing, we suggest to them that an asphalt berme be installed (if needed) when they put the finish surface layer of pavement on the driveway. This allows surface water to sheet flow pass the driveway entrance.

Sec. 17-2-4 (e) – Drainage. Surface water will continue to flow in the curb line. No ditches are being impacted or culvert required. 

Sec. 17-2-4 (f) – Paving. The ordinance requires that the first 10’ be paved from the edge of the existing traveled way. It is assumed that the entire driveway will be paved upon completion of the residence. If not, the Town will require the paving as noted above prior to the issuance of a certificate of occupancy. 

     In regards to the lot referenced as Lot #2 (10 Stonegate Road), verbal authorization (contingent on limited vegetation removal in the right-of-way) for the location proposed for Lot #2 has been given, but no entrance permit has been requested as of the date of this memo. 

---------- Forwarded message ----------

From: Gammon, Todd J <Todd.Gammon@amec.com>

Date: Thu, Dec 2, 2010 at 3:58 PM

Subject: Stonegate driveways

To: "Bob Malley (Robert.Malley@capeelizabeth.org)" <Robert.Malley@capeelizabeth.org>

Bob,

Per your request … I surveyed the two driveway entrances for the new homes being constructed on Stonegate.  For Lot #1 … the first 10 feet of the driveway is currently at a 1.1% slope.  For Lot #2 … the first 10 feet of the driveway is currently at a 7% slope.  Please note that both drives need to have additional base gravel and bituminous pavement placed, therefore, this will reduce the entrance slope for both drives.  Once completed, both driveways should meet the ordinance criteria that the first 10 feet of a driveway cannot exceed a 6% slope.  

Please call me if you have any questions or comments.

Thanks,

Todd

Todd J. Gammon

Civil Engineer

AMEC Earth & Environmental

343 Gorham Road 

South Portland, Maine 04106

Tel:  207-761-1770, ext. 1131

Fax:  207-774-1246

E-Mail:  todd.gammon@amec.com

Web:  www.amec.com
Forwarded message ----------

From: Thomas Errico <Thomas.Errico@tylin.com>

Date: Fri, Dec 3, 2010 at 9:25 AM

Subject: Stonegate Road - Sight Distance at House #6

To: robert.malley@capeelizabeth.org

Bob – In response to your request, I have conducted an evaluation of sight distance at the proposed driveway for house lot #6 located on Stonegate Road.  According to the Town’s ordinance, for single family drive entrances, the Board shall require the sight distance for a single family driveway entry onto a road to meet the requirements in the Road Classification Standards Table.  According to the Road Classification Standards Table, a single family driveway located on a local street (Stonegate Road is classified as a local road) would require a minimum of 125 feet of sight distance.  Based up! on field measurements at the proposed driveway, 240 feet of sight is available looking to the left toward Rock Crest Drive and 125 feet is available looking toward Mitchell Road.  Based upon my field measurements, the proposed driveway will meet Town standards.  I would note that there appears to be some flexibility in where the driveway will be located along the property frontage.  It is my recommendations that the driveway be located from Mitchell Road such that the 125 foot standard is met.  During my field investigation, a painted mark was established on the pavement identifying the proposed edge of driveway.  Lastly, I would note that because the driveway is located near the Mitchell Road/Stonegate Road intersection, vehicles speeds will be somewhat reduced due to turning maneuvers off Mitchell Road or through movements from vehicles stopped on Meadowview Lane. This should enhance safety conditions.

If you have any questions, please contact me.

Best regards,

Thomas A. Errico, PE

Senior Associate 

Traffic Engineering Director 

T.Y. Lin International

12 Northbrook Drive

Falmouth, ME 04105

207.347.4354 direct 

207.400.0719 mobile 

207.781.4753 fax 

thomas.errico@tylin.com

Visit us online at www.tylin.com
Article I. Definitions 

Sec. 17-1-1. Definitions.
(a) The words "public way" shall mean the entire width between the right-of-way boundaries of every public way, or place of whatever nature when any part thereof is open to the use of the public, as a matter of right, for purposes of traffic, except for private roads and private ways. [Amended Eff. 1/07/09]
(b) The words "adequate sight distance" shall mean continuous and clear sight

distance that meets the minimum requirements of Sec. 16-3-2 (a) (1) of this Ordinance.

(c) “Permittee” shall mean a person who has obtained a permit as required by this ordinance. 

Article II. Entrances to Public Roads.

[Adopted eff. 12/2/63 under R. R. 1954, C. 90-A, Sec. 3, (R.S. 1964, T. 30,

Sec. 2151.

Sec. 17-2-1. Entrance Permit Required. No owner of property abutting upon any

public way within the Town shall construct, cause or permit to be constructed, altered or relocated, any driveway, entrance, or approach or other improvement within the right-of way of such road or extending from such road onto his property except in accordance with an entrance permit issued upon his application to the Director of Public Works and except for the bona fide purpose of securing access to his/her property and not for the purpose of parking or servicing vehicles within such right-of-way. Decisions of the Director of Public Works are appealable to the Town Council. A permit fee established by the Town Council shall be paid for each permit. [Amended Eff. 1/11/95 and 01/07/09]

Sec. 17-2-2. Town Held Harmless. The applicant shall hold harmless the Town of Cape Elizabeth and its duly authorized agents and employees against any action for personal injury or property damage sustained by reason of the exercise of an Entrance Permit.

Sec. 17-2-3. Application. Application shall be made by filing with the Director of

Public Works together with an inspection fee established by the Town Council. The

applicant shall furnish a copy of plans or sketches showing the proposed entrance

locations, width and arrangement; distance between entrances; setback of building,

gasoline pumps, etc., in relation to the center line of the traveled way; length, size and

location of existing pipes, culverts, catch basins or manholes, curbing, curb and gutter,

and/or sidewalks, and the proposed location of new pipes, culverts, catch basins or

manholes, curbing, etc., if required by the Director of Public Works. [Amended Eff. 1/07/09]

Sec. 17-2-4. Conditions of Permit. The location, design and construction of any entrance permitted shall be in accordance with all local regulations and with the following requirements:

(a) Sight Distance. All entrances shall be so located that vehicles approaching or using the entrance will be able to obtain adequate sight distance that meets the minimum requirements of 16-3-2 (a) (1).

(b) Grade. Driveway and Private Way entrance grades shall be as provided in Sec. 16-3-2 (a) 10 of this Ordinance.

(c) Number. Not more than two entrances (or exits) shall be allowed any parcel of property the frontage of which is less than two hundred (200) feet. Additional entrances (or exits) for parcels of property having a frontage in excess of two hundred (200) feet shall be permitted only after showing of actual convenience and necessity.

When frontage is fifty (50) feet or less, only one combined entrance and exit is permitted, the width of which shall not exceed thirty (30) feet.

(d) Sidewalk and Curbs. When sidewalk, curbing or curb and gutter is to be removed, it shall be replaced at the owner's expense at the break points of the entrance. All curbing at the side of entrance shall be rounded with a radius of not less than two (2) feet.

(e) Drainage. Drainage in road side ditches shall not be altered or impeded and suitable, approved drainage structures shall be provided at all entrances. Surfacing drainage shall be provided so that all surface water on the areas adjacent to the road shall be carried away from the road. Culverts or other provisions shall be made underneath the entrance or filled areas adjacent to the road adequate to carry the water in the road side ditches.

 (f)  Paving. The first ten (10) feet of the entrance extending from a Town Way shall be paved in accordance with the paving requirement for local roads in Sec. 16-3-2(b) 4 of the Subdivision Ordinance. (Added eff. 12/10/03)

Sec. 17-2-5. Heavily-Used Entrances. Application for entrances to drive-in theaters, shopping centers, ball parks or other large public gathering places may be granted only after approval by the Planning Board based upon the applicable standards under Site Plan Review, Sec 19-9.  [Amended Eff. 1/11/95 and 12/10/03]

